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The Honorable Larry Gossett






May 3, 2007
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration and adoption is a proposed emergency ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into a cooperation agreement with the U.S. Army, Corps of Engineers (Corps) for the repair of the Briscoe School Levee on the Green River in King County, Washington.  Due to the extent and nature of the flood damage recently sustained by this facility, and potential consequences should this levee fail in a flood event on the Green River, we are respectfully requesting that consideration and approval of this emergency ordinance be expedited to enable repair of the damaged section of the Briscoe School Levee beginning in July 2007.  The Corps of Engineers Project Information Report, supplemented by the results of detailed engineering analysis, have concluded that an emergency repair is needed to ensure the integrity of the Briscoe School Levee.
King County has requested assistance in repairing the damaged levee from the Seattle District Corps of Engineers.  King County will act as the Local Sponsor.  This includes providing a 44 percent cost share of the Corps estimated construction cost for repairing the levee, and all necessary disposal costs and real estate.  The total project cost is estimated to be $834,000.  The Corps of Engineers will contribute $465,100.  The total cost to be paid by King County will be $368,900, which will be contributed by the River Improvement Fund and Green River Flood Control Zone District Fund.
The Briscoe School Levee repair project has been highlighted in the county’s adopted 2006 King County Flood Hazard Management Plan as a high priority project.  The county must enter into a cooperation agreement with the Corps of Engineers before other tasks required for real estate certification and construction can commence.  The deadline for the county to sign the cooperation agreement, based on the Corps of Engineers’ schedule, is May 25, 2007 so that construction can be completed prior to the 2007-2008 flood season.  This will require the emergency ordinance to be adopted by the King County Council by May 21, 2007.
The proposed ordinance is an emergency because we did not receive the necessary documents until April 25, 2007.  We were unable to route the ordinance and cooperation agreement without prior approval from the Corps of Engineers’ Division Headquarters on the Project Information Report, which approved the project design.  The following paragraphs describe the damages, proposed repair, and estimated project costs in further detail.
Project Background
January 2006 rainfall and snowmelt resulted in an approximately 400 lineal-foot rotational slump failure of the levee along the right bank of the Green River near river mile 16.5.  The deep-seated failure also resulted in the formation of a set of wide transverse cracks in the asphalt surface.  The damage to the levee crown, asphalt trail, and riverine slope extend approximately 600 lineal feet.  Slope and toe rock protection has also been lost along this stretch of the Green River.
The properties protected by this levee are in the Kent Valley on the right bank of the Green River.  The floodplain protected extends at least two miles east of the right bank and 2.5 miles north (downstream), in an industrialized area of at least five square miles with an average of approximately 100 light manufacturing, warehouses, and distribution structures per square mile.  The levee provides flood risk reduction benefits to approximately $650 million in structures.  In addition, there are numerous roads that provide transportation access between Auburn, Kent, and Renton and utilities that supply gas and electricity to the many businesses.  A levee failure at the Briscoe School Levee would most likely inundate this part of the floodplain with about 0.4 foot of water on average for a 100-year event.  The Corps computed expected annual damages prevented by repairing the levee are at least $479,200, resulting in a minimum benefit to cost ratio of a favorable 10 to 1.
The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Seattle District, has prepared a Project Information Report for the Briscoe School Levee on the Green River in King County, Washington.  The Corps considered multiple repair alternatives, including a repair to the Pre-Flood Condition alternative.  The Pre-Flood Condition alternative was identified as the least cost alternative.  This alternative would repair the levee within its existing footprint.  No-action as well as non-structural alternatives were also evaluated.  The non-structural alternative, which would include buying out all protected property owners, was cost prohibitive compared to the level of benefit.  The county’s engineering analysis recommended slope flattening options or a setback alternative in order to meet Corps guidelines for minimum recommended factors of safety for slope stability.  The levee setback alternative was chosen as the preferred alternative by both the Corps and King County, since it will provide 100-year flood protection while fitting between the tight confines of the river and a neighboring commercial building.  The no-action alternative could eventually result in a breach and subsequent failure of the levee.
The Corps program that assists local governments in repairing flood damages to non-federal levees, the PL84-99 Program, will pay for 80 percent of the construction costs for the portion of the repair project that is within the pre-flood footprint of the levee.  Anything beyond the levee’s existing footprint is considered a betterment, and therefore 100 percent of the construction cost must be paid for by the sponsor.  The Corps will pay 100 percent of the Engineering and Design costs associated with the preferred alternative.  The county must pay for any utility relocates, real estate, and disposal costs.
Since the Levee Setback exceeds the pre-flood footprint of the levee, King County is responsible for 20 percent of the construction costs within the pre-flood footprint area, and 100 percent of the construction costs outside of the footprint area.  The least cost alternative’s estimated construction cost is $522,200.  The Levee Setback estimated cost, including design and construction, is $834,000.  The Corps will pay for 80 percent of $522,200, or $417,760, plus all Corps Engineering and Design expenditures for the Levee Setback, estimated to be $47,300, for a total of $465,100.  Therefore King County is responsible for $368,900 of the estimated $834,000 Levee Setback project, or 44 percent of the total project cost.  
The King County portion of the project costs will be paid by the River Improvement Fund, which will use fund balance and revenue from the Green River Flood Control Zone District Fund to cover the costs of the project.  A request to increase the River Improvement Fund’s appropriation authority by $368,900 for this project will be included in an upcoming ordinance.  A resolution revising the 2007 budget and work program for the Green River Flood Control Zone District, which was subsumed by the King County Flood Control Zone District upon the latter’s creation in April, will be transmitted to council concurrent with the appropriation ordinance and will authorize the disbursement of funds to the River Improvement Fund.  The resolution will be subject to approval by the King County Flood Control Zone District Board of Supervisors.

If you have any questions or would like a briefing, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6585.
Thank you for your consideration in this matter.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP
